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2017 BCA Ministers Association & National Council Meetings Hosted in Silicon Valley

Buddpism & Technology: Unleashing the Power of Amida’s Vow

Nearly 200 Buddhist Churches of America (BCA) delegates and ministers assembled for the 2017 BCA national meetings at two venues; the San Jose Buddhist Church Betsuin, located in historic San Jose
Japantown, and the San Jose Marriott. A special chanting ritual was led by Rev. Kojo Kakihara (in box below), based on the Hongwanji Commemoration of the Accession of the Jodo Shinshu Tradlition.

See Bishop’s Message on p.2. Upper photos, left to right: 1) Attendees enjoy a walk from the SJ Betsuin; 2) One of several business sessions at the Marriott with stunning backdrops by Janice Oda; 3) On
behalf of the Western Adult Buddhist League, Tom Nishikawa (fourth from left) presents BCA’s newest ministers with monetary gifts from the Koromo Fund for ministerial robes. Nanette Nakamichi and
Nancy Kimura, on behalf of the Federation of Buddhist Women’s Associations, presented additional gifts. The new ministers are (left to right) Rev. Mutsumi Wondra, Rev. Candice Shibata, Rev. Matthew
Hamasaki, Rev. Kory Quon, and Rev. Yugo Fujita; 4) Ken Tanimoto, BCA President, and Rev. Kodo Umezu, BCA Bishop, present special gifts to guests Trudy Gahlinger from the Jodo Shinshu Buddhist
Temples of Canada, and Sensei Blayne Higa and Rev. Toshiyuki Umitani of the Honpa Hongwanji Mission of Hawaii. Photos by Kevin Arakaki, Michael Endo, and Al Hironaga.

Message

Editor’s note: On the occasion of the 2017 BCA National Council Meeting, the follow-
ing message was sent by Bishop Chiko Iwagami, the Governor General of Jodo Shinshu
Hongwanji-ha, to share in the program booklet.

On the occasion of the annual Bud-
dhist Churches of America National
Council Meeting, hosted by the Coast
District in San Jose this year, I humbly
extend my appreciation to you the
ministers, and sangha representatives
from throughout the mainland U.S.,
for gathering here to discuss the many
concerns we face today. In gratitude,
I would also like to commend you for
your continuing efforts in propagating
Jodo Shinshu and maintaining temples
within your respective districts.

At Hongwanji, since October 1,
2016, we have been conducting the
Commemoration of the Accession of
the Jodo Shinshu Tradition to the 25th
Monshu Sennyo. As you may know,
this service consists of 10 sessions, each
consisting of 8 days. We are grateful for
the significant support that BCA has
provided for and we thank the sangha
members and associates’ group for their
participation in the service.

Sennyo Monshu or Monshu Ohtani
Kojun gave a sermon entitled “A Way
of Living as a Nembutsu Follower,”
which was addressed on the first day of
the Commemoration services. In it he
states,”] will endeavor to share Amida
Tathagata’s wisdom and compassion
through simple and clear language with
as many people as possible regardless

of their nationality. Including myself,
I will also encourage everyone to act
in accordance with the Buddha’s Wish
in an effort to create a society in which
everyone can live a spiritually fulfilled
life.” As Monshu explains, each of us
needs to truly entrust ourselves to the
Buddha Dharma. At the same time, it
is the responsibility of the Nembutsu
follower to engage in various issues as
one’s own and try to take action that is
consistent with the teaching.

As a goal of the Jodo Shinshu
Hongwanji-ha General Promotion Plan,
we aim to strengthen our international
propagation efforts by promoting various
proposals. In the stream of accelerating
internationalization and globalization, it
is important for us to address many dif-
ficult issues from the Jodo Shinshu point
of view. In addition, we must open-
mindedly consider those issues from the
broader Buddhist vision as well. We look
forward to your active involvement.

In closing, it is my hope that the Bud-
dhist Churches of America will continue
to prosper and that many fruitful results
will arise from this annual meeting.

February 28, 2017
Bishop Chiko Iwagami
Governor General,

Jodo Shinshu Hongwanji-ha
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can hear the message from the Buddha.

-- Rev. Kodo Umezu, BCA Bishop

The theme for this year’s National Conference is “Buddhbism and Technology: Unleash-
ing the Power of Amida’s Vow.” This theme reminds me of the uniqueness of our tradition.
My understanding of Nembutsu is a means of wireless communication between the Buddha
and me. We don’t need any device to connect with the Buddha. No wires or batteries are
required. There is no area where the signal doesn’t reach. At this very place and time, we

The Buddha and Amida’s Vow are synonymous. Amida Buddha is the deep wish,
expressed as the Primal Vow, to release us from the realm of suffering and afflictions.

Excerpt from “Greetings” 2017 BCA National Council program booklet

Reverend Kentaro Sugao, the Brazil-based

Hongwanji  priest/filmmaker/director  of
Streams of Light: Shin Buddhism in America
(2013) continues his cinematic explorations
of the Buddhist diaspora and contemporary
spirituality with a new project, THREE
JEWELS: Buddhism in Brazil (TRES JOIAS),
scheduled for release this summer.

THREE JEWELS is an unprecedented
look at the development of Buddhism in

Three Jewels:

Buddhism in Brazil
A New Film Trilogy by
Rev. Kentaro Sugao

Preview Screenings
this Summer!

Brazil, revealing the Three Jewels: Buddha,
Dharma, and Sangha, through its Buddhist
teachers, teachings, and communities. As the
project nears completion, donations are deeply
appreciated to ensure its release on schedule.
View film trailer and donation oppor-
tunities at www.buddhistchurchesofamerica.
org and click on the film banner. Click on
the “CC” button in the video screen, at lower

right, to select English or Japanese subtitles.
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I was very, very impressed and
became emotional at the special
service led by our young ministers
National
Meeting in San Jose. It was a

Council

during  the

special chanting service to honor
the Accession of the Jodo Shinshu
Tradition. We chanted Shoshinge*
in unison to the Junirai melody.
Some ministers and lay members
even performed a special gagaku
musical accompaniment. It was
very solemn and helped us connect
to the history of our tradition.

Another reason I got so emo-
tional was the fact that Rev. Kojo
Kakihara of the Tacoma Buddhist
Temple served as the chief offici-
ant for the service. This was his
last attendance at our National
Council Meeting because he is
going back to Japan at the end
of this year to his family temple
in Hiroshima. On November 3,
2018, a ceremony will take place
to “transmit the Dharma light”
to Rev. Kakihara, and he will
become the 16th resident minister
of Eishoji Temple.

In order to recreate the atmo-
sphere as in Kyoto, we used the
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The Nenbutsu Lineage

By Rev. Kodo Umezu, 14th BCA Bishop

same service
booklet being
used at the
Hongwanji.
The
booklet
included this
passage by
Shinran Sho-
nin:

service

There was
a time when
we each had
yet to encoun-
ter  Amida’s
Vow or say the Nembutsu. But
now, guided by the compassionate
means of Shakyamuni and Amida,
we have begun to hear the Vow.
Formerly, we were drunk with the
sake of ignorance and had a liking
only for the three poisons of greed,
anger, and folly. However, since we
have begun to hear the Buddha’s
Vow, we have gradually sobered
[from the drunkenness of ignorance,
gradually rejecting the three poisons
and coming to prefer at all times the
medicine of Amida Buddha.

I feel so grateful for the
Nenbutsu teaching, especially for

a person like
me burdened

with the
three poisons.
Shinran

Shonin, due
to many
causes and
conditions,
found the
medicine that
gradually
detoxifies
these harmful
poisons. That
medicine—the = Nenbutsu—was
first offered by Shakyamuni
Buddha and, due to the tireless
efforts of many individuals in
the past and present, it has been
passed on, including to people in
Japan and the United States.

In our tradition, we express
our appreciation to the succes-
sive leaders known as Monshu.
The present Monshu, OHTANI
Kojun (Dharma name: Shaku
Sennyo), is the 25th leader of the
Hongwanji school who received
the Dharma light lineage from his
father, OHTANI Koshin (Shaku

Sokunyo) in 2015. The obser-
vance of the Commemoration on
the Accession of the Jodo Shinshu
Tradition began in October of last
year and continues until May of
2017.

I would like everyone to ap-
preciate the lineage going all the
way back to Shakyamuni Buddha.
Without Shakyamuni Buddha’s
appearance, we would not now be
able to encounter the wonderful
Dharma light. Let us all celebrate
the birth of the Buddha in April.

Today, we are in the midst
of confusion and darkness. The
world has become a place where
people mistrust each other. Let us
together pause and listen to the
wishes of those who have gone
before us. They treasured the
Buddha, Dharma, and Sangha
and want us to do the same so that
we can live our lives with joy and
humility.

*Shoshinge: This is a text which
was written by Shinran Shonin, the
Sfounder of Jodo Shinshu Buddhism.
The full title is Shoshin Nem-
butsuge. It means “Song of True
Shinjin [Awakening].”

Feeling Amida’s Heart Through My Members’ Kindness

By Rev. Yugo Fujita, Buddhist Temple of Salinas

Five months have passed by so
quickly since I arrived in Salinas,
California, USA. Wow! It seems
like only yesterday when I was
saying goodbye to my parents and
friends in Japan. Time indeed
passes quickly.

I arrived in San Francisco and
then Bishop Kodo Umezu sent
me to San Jose Betsuin for a brief
orientation on the basics of be-
coming a minister in the Buddhist
Churches of America (BCA). I was
so surprised at all the details that
had to be taken care of for me to be
able to become a BCA minister! It
was very confusing, but due to the
assistance and kindness of many
people, T successfully completed
everything and began my life here

to share and live the Nembutsu
teaching with all of you.

I think many of you have been
to the Buddhist Temple of Salinas.
It is a very large temple complex
with a beautiful Hondo (main
hall), big gym, and a large bonsho
bell tower, all of which were made
possible through the years by the
very devout and generous mem-
bers.

When I arrived in Salinas, I
was really grateful to the temple
members for the kindness and
hospitality shown to me, a hope-
less single guy who can’t do much
of anything by myself and knows
nothing about living in America!

Now that five months have
passed, a lot of members ask me,
“Have you gotten used to living in
Salinas?” And my typical response
is, “I am getting used to living in
Salinas, however, driving here in
America is another matter!” In
Japan, we drive on the left side of
the road. When 1 first arrived in
the U.S., I didn’t get my driver’s

license immediately, so the mem-

bers would come and pick me up
and take me everywhere I needed
to go. It was very kind and gener-
ous of each of them who took the
time to be my personal “chauf-
feur.” I now have my driver’s
license, but it is still hard for me
to drive in the U.S.

And T am so lucky because
many members think that I can’t
cook. Well, actually, they are quite
correct! And because I am skinny,
the members enjoy fattening me
up with such delicious foods! We
have a lot of members who cook
delicious Japanese and Mexican
foods so very well in Salinas. For
sure, I am eating quite well!

All of this kindness has made
me feel very welcome here in
America, my new home.

I am so very grateful to cur-
rently be living with a member’s
family and once again, I am
being shown so much kindness,
hospitality, and compassion from
my “Salinas family,” it is just like
having my own family live with
me again. [ am so lucky!

But I have come to realize that
all of these events, all the support
and kindness I have received, are
gifts from Amida Buddha, even
though I have not done anything
to earn such kindness.

Likewise, without me doing
anything, the Buddha is constantly
reaching out to me and I am the
of Amida’s
Compassion. In this situation,

recipient Infinite
instead of saying a simple “thank
you” I can express my respect and
gratitude to the Amida Buddha by
reciting “Namo Amida Butsu.” 1
try my best to remember and real-
ize the gratitude I owe countless
beings for making my life possible
each and every day AND most
certainly, I cherish the Infinite
Wisdom and Compassion always
coming my way from the Amida
Buddha!

So I look forward to meeting
you and visiting the other BCA
temples in the days and years
ahead as we walk the Nembutsu
Path together. Please drive safely!

Together in Gassho.

Tri-State Denver Buddhist Temple
1947 Lawrence Street

Denver, CO 80202

Tel: (303) 295-1844
www.tsdbt.org

Tri-State/Denver
Buddhist Temple

The Tri-State/Denver Buddhist Temples proudly and
joyously celebrated its 100th Year Anniversary in a
three-day celebration from September 30 to October
2, 2016. Although the surrounding Lawrence Street
landscape has changed drastically since 1947, the
temple remains an important focal point for the
Japanese American community.

The Denver Buddhist Temple was founded in 1916
with the arrival of Rev. Tessho Ono and family,
supported by the meager financial resources of a
small but devoted sangha (congregation). The temple
occupied several locations in downtown Denver
before construction of the current site in 1947.

The main area of the temple (hondo) was rebuilt in
the 1960s after an electrical fire. Remarkably, the
wooden statue of the Buddha remained intact. The
temple building was expanded through the city of
Denver’s urban renewal project in the 1970s.

The Tri-State/Denver Temple was, at one time,
headquarters for Jodo Shinshu temples and sanghas
in Colorado, Wyoming, Nebraska, Texas, Oklahoma,
Kansas, and New Mexico. Unfortunately, many of
these sanghas have moved and/or dwindled over
time, so today the Denver Temple oversees only
temples and sanghas in Colorado and one small
group each in Nebraska and New Mexico.

2018 BCA Calendar
Photo Contest

Theme: “PEACE”

Buddhist Churches of America
(BCA) members are invited to
submit an original photo or picture
of something you think represents
or illustrates the idea of “peace” to
be used in the 2018 BCA Calendar.
Twelve (12) photos/pictures will be
selected. Deadline for submissions:
May 15, 2017.

Guidelines: Photos/pictures
should be in digital format: minimum
350 dpi @ 100% (8-1/2” x 11”). One
submission per person. Please
include your name and temple
affiliation. All submissions shall
become the property of the Buddhist
Churches of America.

Please email your image to
Judy Kono, jkono@bcahq.org and
Michael Endo, mendo@bcahqg.org
by May 15, 2017.
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By Ken Tanimoto
BCA President
Watsonville Buddhist

Temple
The Buddhist Churches of
America (BCA) Ministers As-

sociation and National Council
Meetings (NCM) were held at the
San Jose Buddhist Church Betsuin
and San Jose Marriott Hotel from
March 3-5, 2017, under the theme
of “Buddhism and Technology.”
Delegates and ministers from across
the nation attended this gathering
to attend religious services, hear
reports from BCA committees
and affiliated organizations, and
to participate in workshops, the
Center for Buddhist Education’s
“Buddha at Work” Symposium,

and Youth Advocacy Committee

Message: Choosing What is Right

(YAC) workshops. Most impor-
tantly, they voted on issues that
concern the future of the BCA.

This National Council meeting
was faced with several challenges.
The first challenging matter began
many months prior to the actual
meeting. Coast District, host of
this year’s meeting, realized that
the cost to hold the whole event
at the San Jose Marriott was
extremely prohibitive. After many
meetings, the Planning Commit-
tee, co-chaired by Joyce Iwasaki
and Ken “Deuce” Nakano, decided
to hold the major portion of the
events at the San Jose Betsuin and
only use the hotel on Saturday.
The change of location and dona-
tions from many Coast District
members and temples to defray
expenses helped to reduce the cost
of registration considerably. We all
owe the Coast District Planning
Committee, the San Jose Betsuin,
and the Coast District Temples a
deep debrt of gratitude.

The second and most challeng-

ing issue of the National Council
was approving the 2017-2018 BCA
budget. For the last six months,
the Budget and Finance Commit-
tee headed by Jeff Matsuoka have
worked diligently to prepare this
budget.

Several important items had
been postponed for years in order
to avoid increasing the BCA dues.
These included upgrading ministe-
rial benefits and pensions; reinstat-
ing a full-time Executive Assistant
to the Bishop; and needed repairs
and maintenance for the Bishop’s
Residence and BCA Headquarters.
In addressing these important is-
sues, the necessity for an increase
could no longer be put off.

During the NCM, the pro-
posed budget was discussed and a
compromise was reached. It was
decided to utilize funds that BCA
already has in existing unrestricted
accounts to finance some of the
items. The Bishop’s Executive
Assistant will only be funded part
time, and Rev. Kodo Umezu of-

Coast District Planning Committee (left to right): Rich Endo (seated), Dave
Maruyama, Janice Doi, Linda Onishi, Ken “Deuce” Nakano, co-chair (seated),
Rimban Ken Fujimoto, Joyce Iwasaki, general chairperson (seated), Diane
Fujioka, Phyllis Sugimoto, Karen Akimoto, and Dennis Akizuki (seated).

fered to find another way to raise
funds for repairs on the Bishop’s
residence. The proposed budget
was amended, voted on, and ap-
proved.

I applaud the delegates of the
NCM who voted to approve next
fiscal year’s budget. They had to
vote on issues that concern the
future of the BCA.

Reflecting on this National

Council Meeting reminded me of
a quote by Professor Dumbledore
from the Harry Potter movies.
After a difficult time in Harry Pot-
ter’s life, the professor told him,
“You must choose between what is
right and what is easy.” Both the
National Council Planning Com-
mittee and the BCA leaders and
ministers chose what is right.
In Gratitude.

Reverend Nobuo
Miyaji Celebrates
40 Years at BCA

On Sunday, February 26,
2017, the Gardena Buddhist
Church honored Rev. Nobuo
Miyaji with a retirement celebra-
tion at the Doubletree Hotel in
Torrance, California. Retiring
from the Buddhist Churches of
America (BCA) after 40 years of
service, Rev. Miyaji was the head
minister at Gardena for the last
five years.

Rev.
Kaikyoshi (overseas propagation)

Miyaji  received his
status in 1977 after attaining a
master’s degree from Ryukoku
University in Kyoto, Japan. He
has served at BCA temples in
Santa Barbara, Ogden (Utah),
Los Angeles, Venice, Fresno, and
Gardena.

At Gardena, Miyaji Sensei
was instrumental in strengthen-
ing the Buddhist Education
Program, deepening ties with our
Nakayoshi Pre-School, furthering
our understanding of the Jodo
Shinshu faith, as well as guiding
the church during the recent
90th anniversary events for the
Gardena Buddhist Church and
Gardena Buddhist Women’s As-

sociation.

Photo by Brian Imada

Planting Lotus Seeds

By Rev. Kaz Nakata, Los Angeles Hompa Hongwanji Buddhist Temple

Our LA Betsuin* recently con-
gratulated 11 boys and girls for the
completion of their Scouting reli-
gious award courses. They received
Sangha Awards (for boy scouts
from 6th - 12th grades) and Padma
Cadette Awards (for girl scouts
from 6th - 8th grades). In order
to receive their award, these young
boy and girl scouts have to fulfill
religious requirements, such as
writing assignments on Buddhism
and ritual practice. Some of the
awardees are considering pursuing
advanced courses or independent
research.

Padma, Sangha, and Metta
courses are authorized by the
Boy/Girl Scouts of America and
supervised by the National Bud-
dhist Committee on Scouting,
which is sponsored by the Buddhist
Churches of America.

I currently offer youth educa-

The Scouting Awards Ceremony was held on February 19, 2017 at the Scout
Sunday Service. (Left to right:) Rev. Kaz Nakata, Kotaro, Kurtis, Kyle, Justin,
Bradley, Takeshi, Samantha, Sarah, Michelle, Cara, Kendall, Rev. Bill Briones,
Rimban, and Mr. Richard Odagawa, Chair, National Buddhist Committee on

Scouting. Photo by Glen Tao.

tion course studies of Sangha and
Metta for Cub Scouts (1st - 5th
and Padma for Girl

Scouts, including Brownies (2nd

grades),

- 3rd grades), Juniors (4th - 5th),
Cadettes, and Seniors (9th - 10th
grades). In the past two years, over
50 boys and girls have applied for

these courses to study Buddhist
teachings, rituals, and culture in
English, Chinese, Sanskrit, Pali,
Tibetan, and Japanese.

Interestingly, many of the
students are new to Buddhism and
are from different religious back-
grounds. I encourage the parents
to take my course and sit next to
their children. As a result, parents
started taking notes and discussing
class materials with their children.
Some parents even submitted the
written assignments and took the
exams. Hence, dozens of adults
are now newly educated. I am so
pleased to see the many different
colors of the Lotus blooming here
in Los Angeles. Gassho.

For more information on the
Buddhist Scouting religious awards,
visit Www.bcascouting.org or con-
tact the National Buddhist Commit-
tee on Scouting at beascoutinginfo@
gmail.com.

*LA Betsuin: a nickname for the
Los Angeles Hompa Hongwanji Bud-
dhist Temple

Fresno Betsuin Buddhist Temple Bell Tower Rededication
Ringing in a New Era
at the Family Dharma Center

The Fresno Betsuin
Buddhist Temple
bell and tower were
dedicated in 1980
in commemoration
of the accession of
Lord Abbot Koshin
Ohtani. It was a gift
from the late Rev.
Dr. Yehan Numata,
in honor of his
brother, Rev. Chien
Numata, who had
served at the temple
from 1922 — 1927.
This past December,
the bell and tower
were moved from
the Betsuin temple
in downtown Fresno
to the Family
Dharma Center

in North Fresno.
This rededication
was made possible
through the
generous donations
of the North Fresno
and Selma sanghas
under the direction
of Roy Matsubara
(Bell Tower Project
Manager) and Sid
Mukai (Project Team
assistant).

Above: Selma Sangha.
Below: North Fresno Sangha.
Photos by Glenn Nakamichi

MARK YOUR 2019 CALENDARS NOW!

Bring your heart to San Francisco!
August 30 — September 1,2019

San Francisco Marriott Marquis Hotel

www.wbwconvention.org

16th World Buddhist Women'’s Convention « San Francisco, California, USA

Hosted by the BCA Federation of
Buddpist Women’s Associations

Go online for Shinran’s invitational
videolwww.wbwconvention.org
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CBE Dharma Events at the 2017 NCM
Buddhism & Technology:
Unleashing the Power of Amida’s Vow

As part of the 2017 BCA Ministers Association and National Council Meeting
(NCM), the BCA Center for Buddhist Education (CBE) presented several Dharma-
centered activities.

Symposium

On Thursday, March 2, a Symposium on "Buddha at Work," was held at the San
Jose Betsuin located in the heart of San Jose’s Japantown. Authors and public speakers
B.J. Gallagher (A Peacock in the Land of Pengnins) and Franz Metcalf (What Would Buddba
Do?) shared thought-provoking ways of looking at the Bodhisattva Dharmakara’s 48
Vows and how they may provide insight for temple leaders and organizations. Brian
Nagata of Bukkyo Dendo Kyokai (BDK) America shared the amazing story of BDK
founder, the late Rev. Dr. Yehan Numata, including personal memories of working
with the global businessman, educator, and philanthropist. Dr. Richard Payne, Yehan
Numata Professor of Japanese Buddhist Studies at the Institute of Buddhist Studies
(IBS), and editor of How Much is Enough? Buddhism, Consumerism, and the Human Environ-
ment, shared an expansive view of how personal decisions are connected to global so-
cial, economic, and cultural dynamics and systems, and the relevancy of Buddha’s
teachings for the present moment and future generations.

Dharmathons

On Friday and Saturday, Dharmathons were presented featuring ministers and
lay followers who shared a diversity of heartfelt stories informed by the light of the
Dharma (see below). Many of the talks will soon be on the CBE YouTube Channel for
all to enjoy.

at Work” Symposinm (left to
right) Brian Nagata, Dr. Richard
Payne, Franz Metcalf; and B.].
Gallagher. (Left:) Rev. Nariaki
Hayashi, Ekoji Buddbist Temple,
and BCA President-elect Rick
Stambul (right) spoke at the San
Jose Betsuin Dharmathon. Their
talks were followed by the special
chanting service led by Rev. Kojo
Kakibara.

Special Chanting

A special highlight this year was the chanting ses-
sion led by Rev. Kojo Kakihara, featuring the same
commemorative chanting, Hosan Dento Sabo, designed
for the Commemoration on the Accession of the Jodo
Shinshu Tradition taking place at ten sessions at the
Hongwanji-ha home temple in Kyoto. The special com-
memorative service booklet with the chant was provid-
ed to all participants. Read more about this on page 2 in
the Bishop’s Message. See photos on pages 1 and 8.

the Accession of
the Jodo Shinshu Tradition

The Dharmathon at the Marriott
Hotel took place on two days. It
Seatured talks by Sumi Tanabe
(San Jose Buddhist Women’s
Association), Gary Mukai
(Central California District), Rev.
Jay Shinseki (Resident Minister,
Monterey Peninsula Buddpist
Temple), Nick San Juan
(Minister’s Assistant, Monterey
Peninsula Buddhist Temple), and Alex Sakamoto (Youth Minister's Assistant, Seattle Betsuin
Buddhist Temple). Photos by Michael Endo.

OUR JODO SHINSHU TRADITIONS
Buddhist Etiquette: Gassho (palms together)

Gassho means to put the hands together. The palms of both hands are placed to-
gether with the fingers and thumbs extended and with the onenju (religious beads)
encircling both hands and held lightly between the thumbs and the fingers. Both
elbows should be at mid-chest level. To bow during gassho, the hands should be
held steady, while the body is bent forward from the hips and then back to an
upright position.

Gassho is the natural expression of reverence and gratitude.

(Excerpted from the pamphlet “A Guide to Buddhist Etiquette” by Rev. Lee Rosenthal, published by
the Buddhist Churches of America Southern District Ministers’ Association with funding from the
Southern District Council.)

% % %k % %

Putting palms together
(Jpn. Gassho)

(1) Keep your arms natural;
please do not open your
arms exceedingly or close
too tight.

(2) Keep your back and
head straight.

(3) Keep your four fingers tightly together and place the xenju beads softly between
your thumbs and palms.

(4) The angle of your palms is about 45 degrees.

Bow with both palms together (Jpn. Raihai)

(1) Bend your upper body about 45 degrees, keeping your
back and head straight.

(2) When you bow, your palms should be almost parallel to
the floor.

(Excerpted from the unpublished booklet “Basic Practices of the
Jodo Shinshu Tradition & Sutra Chanting: Learning with Takato™ by
Rev. Kiyonobu Kuwahara.)

BCA Bookstore News
by Gayle Noguchi

As the Buddhist Churches of Ameri-
ca begins a new fiscal year, I would like to
take this opportunity to remind everyone
that the BCA Bookstore can play a vital
role in funding the increasing budget.
Revenue generated from bookstore sales
can minimize the necessity of relying on
membership assessment to finance BCA
operating costs. You can help make that
happen by promoting the BCA Bookstore to those who are interested in Buddhism
and urging them to choose the BCA Bookstore as their source for Buddhist books
and supplies.

Now available: Common Ground Between
Islam & Buddhism by Reza Shah Kazemi;
with an essay by Shaykh Hamza Yusuf;
introduced by H.H. the Fourteenth Dalai
Lama, H.R.H. Prince Ghazi bin Muham-
mad, and Professor Mohammad Hashim
Kamali. Paperback, $16.95.

Common Ground Between Islam & Buddhism was
inspired by A Common Word, an initiative in 2007
which advanced Muslim-Christian dialogue. Common | BCA Center for Buddhist
Ground provides a scholatly spiritual comparison | Education staff member Edythe
between Islam and Buddhism based on the texts of | Vassall (right), presented a copy
the Qur’an, the Pali Canon, Mahayana, and other of Common Ground #
Buddhist texts in an attempt to identify Islam’s | <dweena Jandali, founding mem-
commonalities with the teachings of the Buddha. | berof the Islamic Networks
However, Kazemi looks beyond the platitude that | Gromp, after Ms. Jandali’s
as human beings we are all the same and recognizes | presentation at the Minister’s
the existence of fundamental — even unbridgeable — | <Assistant Program seminar last
differences among these two traditions. Those in- | March 11. (See MAP page 5.)
volved in this publication hope that ultimately it
results in greater respect for each other’s practices and beliefs and that it helps towards
creating a more compassionate and peaceful world. Of particular interest is the discus-
sion of Pure Land Buddhism, Nembutsu, and the concepts of Pure Land’s Tariki and
Islam’s Tawakkul.

To purchase, go to buddbistchurchesofamerica.org and click on the BCA Bookstore
link or contact gnoguchi@bcahq.org or 510-809-1435. The BCA Bookstore is located in
the Jodo Shinshu Center at 2140 Durant Avenue, Berkeley, CA 94704. Open Wednes-
day through Saturday, 11 a.m. to 7 p.m. Like us on Facebook.
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2017 Southern District Buddhist and
Buddhist Women’s Association Conference

Jodo Shinshu for the Average Joe
HLEEFE—SDIOAD 525DAI&D 523DADFHD HZ
Saturday, June 10, 2017 ~ 8:30 am - 3:30 pm

Odyssey Restaurant
15600 Odyssey Dr., Granada Hills, CA 91344

Keynote Speakers:
Rev. Koyo S. Kubose (English) — Author of Bright Dawn

Rev. Kazuaki Nakata (Japanese) — Minister,
Los Angeles Hompa Hongwanji Buddhist Temple

Also Featuring: Video Vignettes: A lighthearted look at
familiar difficulties, with responses and commentary by »
the Southern District Ministers.

Hosted by San Fernando Valley Hongwanji Buddhist Temple (SFVHBT)

Southern District Members: Register through Your Temple
Others: Contact SFVHBT Directly

Registration Fee: 365.00 (before May 14)
Late Registration Fee: 385.00 (by May 28)

Questions: San Fernando Valley Hongwaniji Buddhist Temple
Email: sfvhbt@sfvhbt.org Website: sfvhbt.org/averagejoe Facebook: @sfvhbt

2017 Spring MAP Certification Ceremony

The Spring Ministet’s
Assistant  Program (MAP)
Seminar, March 9-11, was
attended by 16 ministers
assistants and Institute of
Buddhist Studies students. It
featured an intensive lecture
and discussion by Dr. Mark
Blum on the Tannisho, a
presentation by Ameena
Jandali of the Islamic Net-
works  Group (ING.org)
titled, “Getting to Know
American Muslims and their
Faith”  (see photo on page 4 in
“BCA Bookstore News”), and
a session on MAP activities
in our temples.

Kaitlyn Mascher-Mace (center), received her certification on
March 9, 2017 at the Spring Minister’s Assistant Program
(MAP) Seminar. The ceremony was conducted by Rev. The Summer MAP,

Kodo Unmezu, Bishop, Buddhist Churches of America, and
assisted by Rev. Diana Thompson, Kaitlyn'’s resident minis-
ter from the Tri-State/ Denver Buddbist Temple.

August 18-20, will be held in
conjunction with the Sum-
mer Pacific Seminar and will
feature Rev. John Paras-
kevopoulos, author of Call of the Infinite, with other speakers to be announced.

Following in the Footsteps of Lady Takeko Kujo

By Sumi Tanabe and Karen Akimoto
San Jose Buddhist Women’s Association

Last year at the Buddhist Churches of America (BCA) Federation of Buddhist
Women’s Associations (FBWA) Conference in Bellevue, Washington, a resolution was
passed to add Section 15 to the BCA FBWA Standing Rules and Procedures:

Sec. 15. Lady Takeko Kujo Memorial
Service

BCA FBW.A recommends each chapter
to act as follows on the second Sunday of
February:

Observe the memorial service for Lady
Takeko Kujo, founder of BW.A as
“Kisaragiki” or “February Memorial”
and

B ' L& Follow Lady Takeko Kujo's spirit of
Presentation of 300 underpants on February 3, 2017, to Dan ﬂ*” and practice Dana as “Day of
the Women’s Gathering Place. (L. to r:;) Karleen Duch- Dana.

scherer, Karen Akimoto, Renee Manuel, Sumi Tanabe, San Jose BWA responded to
Charlotte Powers, and Eileen Hunter. the resolution. We asked the vol-

unteer coordinator at the Wom-
en’s Gathering Place what the greatest need was for homeless women. The response
was “new underpants.” The BWA began the “AWEARNESS” underpants drive for
homeless women in our community. A trunk was placed in the Betsuin’s office area
for people to leave their donations of underpants. Approximately 400 underpants as
well as $300 were collected from our BWA and Betsuin members. A check for $300
and 300 underpants were given to the Women’s Gathering Place, where women with-
out homes can find support. Women’s Gathering Place helps women who are living
on the streets or in cats, or have suffered trauma, abuse, or domestic violence. They
receive hot meals, a place to nap in safety, and information on community resources.

The remainder of the underpants were given to the Georgia Travis House, a part
of LifeMoves (formerly InnVision Shelter Network). It is a temporary shelter (for a
duration of one or two months) for homeless women and children. LifeMoves is dedi-
cated to helping homeless families and individuals return to stable housing and self
sufficiency. There are 8,920 homeless people across Silicon Valley and the Peninsula.
For many years, BWA members and others have donated toiletries and used towels
and clothing to three shelters and a homeless center on a regular basis.

*Dana: selfless giving or charity.

Fourth College Welcome Dinner at BBT

By Tara Umemoto, Minister’s Assistant

At the beginning of each
school semester, the Berkeley
Buddhist Temple invites all
students in the area to come
to our College Welcome Din-
ner. Last February 17, we
hosted our fourth college wel-
come dinner! Despite the rain
and cold, 23 college students
(about half coming for the

first time!) joined us
at the temple for
homemade Japanese
food, trivia with priz-
es, and to meet other
college students from
UC Berkeley, the In-
stitute  of Buddhist
Studies, and other
schools. We hope to
show them that, if
they are looking for a
community, they are
always welcome at the
Berkeley Buddhist
Temple.

(Above:) Rev. Candice Shibata, Resident Minister (center), Bradley
Menda, Temple President (left) and C.]. Dunford, Outreach Com-
mittee, greet students at the college welcome dinner. (Lower:) Tara

Unmemoto (right) addressing the students. Photos by Jon Kawamoto.

2017 BCA Educational Events

Programs subject to change. Events at the Jodo Shinshu Center unless otherwise noted.

April 8 ~ Video Contest for Dharma School Students. Submit original videos on
DVD, up to three minutes long, on the theme “I Am a Link...” for the 2017 FDSTL
Conference (see below). Temples should submit entries to their District Dharma School
representative by April 8. Email questions to Nanayo Silver: bobandnanayo@gmail.com.

April 22-23 ~ Central California Federation of Dharma School Teachers’
League (FDSTL) Conference: “Music: A Path to the Dharma.” Fresno Betsuin
Dharma Center, 2697 E. Alluvial Ave., Fresno. Guest speaker: Rev. Peter Hata. For
details and registration, visit: beadbarmaschool.wikispaces.com

April 24-July 10 ~ International Ministerial Orientation Program (IMOP).

April 28-30 ~ 10th Annual TechnoBuddha Conference. “The Gray Area: Wrong-
fully Right.” Keynote speaker: Rev. Matt Hamasaki.

May 13 ~ Spring Japanese Seminar. Rev. Ryoso Toshima, Hawaii Kyodan minister
emeritus, and IMOP ministers will present in Japanese.

May 19 ~ Gotan-e Service. Speakers to be announced.

May 30-31 ~ Ministers’ Continuing Education (MCE) Seminar. Rev. Dr. David
Matsumoto, Dr. Scott Mitchell, others. Presented by Center for Buddhist Education.

July 3-9 ~ BCA Youth Advocacy Committee (YAC) Summer Retreat. Hosted by
the Buddhist Church of Sacramento (Sacramento Betsuin), this week-long retreat is
designed for students 15-18 years of age. For more information, contact Rev. Patti
Oshita, poshita@comeast.net or Revs. Tim & Carol Castle, teamcastle@comcast.net.

July 20-23 ~ Dharma Training for School Teachers. A special program open to
public school teachers. Presented by Institute of Buddhist Studies (IBS) and Buddhist
Churches of America (BCA). Visit buddbistchurchesofamerica.org for details.

July 22-30 ~ 2017 National Speaking Tour: Shin Buddhism in the Land of
Shakyamuni. Rev. Sonam Wangdi Bhutia, Head Priest, Kathmandu-Hongwanji, Ne-
pal, will speak in Hawaii, Chicago, and New York. Presented by CBE and Honpa
Hongwanji Mission of Hawaii Buddhist Study Center. In association with Midwest
Buddhist Temple, New York Buddhist Church, and American Buddhist Study Center.

August 17-19 ~ Jodo Shinshu Correspondence Course August Workshop.
Attendees from the online course will have an opportunity to meet each other and
some of their instructors, as well as participate in Summer Pacific Seminar activities.

August 18-20 ~ Summer Minister’s Assistant Program (MAP) Seminar. Begins
Friday at 2 pm. Held in conjunction with Summer Pacific Seminar (5ee /isting below).

August 18-20 ~ Summer Pacific Seminar. Begins Friday at 7 pm. Keynote speaker:
Rev. John Paraskevopoulos, author of Ca/l of the Infinite. Co-sponsored by IBS & CBE.

August 26 ~ “A Day with Rev. Dr. Ken Tanaka.” 9 am - 5 pm. Presentation of his
new books: Jewels: Introduction to Buddhism for American Youths, Sconts and the Young at
Heart (with humor) and Buddhism On Air. Book signing at the end of the day. Panel dis-
cussion: “Engaged Buddhism for Our Personal and Social Lives.” Sponsored by the
CBE Everyday Buddhism Committee.

BuddhistChurchesofAmerica.org Email: cbe@bcahq.org Phone: (510) 809-1460
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Interdependence/
Intersectionality

Marginalization, Oppression,
and American Buddhism

Institute of Buddhist Stud-
ies presents this timely public

symposium on Friday, April
14, 3 - 5:30 pm at the Jodo
Shinshu Center, 2140 Durant
Avenue, Berkeley, CA. This
event is free and open to the

public.

This
together

symposium  brings
Buddhist

teachers, and activists to dis-

scholars,

cuss issues of marginalization
and oppression related to race,
gender, and sexuality both
inside and outside American
Buddhist communities both
historically and at the present.
Speakers  will
topics as: how did the racial-

discuss such

ization of Japanese American
Buddhists relate to World War

II internment? How are Asian
and white Buddhist
munities in conversation or at

odds? How have new Buddhist

communities

com-

developed  or
responded to historical or con-
temporary exclusion related to
gender or sexual orientation?
How might Buddhists respond
to the current US political
climate?

Speakers include:
Ann  Gleig,
Professor of Religious Studies,

University of Central Florida
Hsu, Assistant
Professor of American Studies,
San Jose State University

Harry Bridge, Resident
Minister, Buddhist Church of
Oakland

Natalie Quli, Research
Fellow, Institute of Buddhist
Studies

This event is sponsored in
part by BDK America.

Visit shin-ibs.edu for more
details.

Assistant

Funie

Dana
Program

Offerings in Gratitude
Continuing the Legacy of the Nembutsu Teachings

Dana donation received in the fiscal
year 2016-17 to date (April 2016 -
February 2017) have totalled $133,016.
Thank you for your generous support.
For information and online donation options:
Visit: buddhpistchurchesofamerica.org
Email: donate@bcahq.org Phone:

BCA Dana
Program

Update

IBS Report 2016

Institute of Buddhist Studies (IBS)

Friends of IBS Annual Giving Fund Raising Program

With the generous support of the Buddhist Churches of America (BCA) membership and friends, the Institute
of Buddhist Studies (IBS) Friends of IBS Annual Giving Fund Raising Program received generous gifts totaling
$105,053 for the year 2016. The IBS expresses its sincere gratitude to each and every one of you for your support.

Last year, we expanded our fund-raising program to assist our students and institution. With your support, we
received for Ministerial Scholarships (MS) $86,720; for Chaplaincy Scholarships (CS) $700; for Buddhist Studies
Scholarships (BS) $550; and for Institutional Development (ID) $17,083.

With the start of 2017, we ask for your continued on-going financial assistance to strengthen our educational

program for the future growth of Buddhism in America.

Thank You to 2016 Donors

The Institute of Buddhist Studies (IBS) wishes to acknowledge the following donors whose gifts were received from
October 1, 2016 through December 31, 2016. Earlier 2016 donors are acknowledged in the February, May, and October
2016 issues of Wheel of Dharma. We apologize for any errors. Please contact s.yamaoka@shin-ibs.edu with any corrections.

Dr. Gordon Bermant and
Ms. Geri Lincoln

Dr. Victoria Brundage

Rev. Don Castro

Ms. Dawn Ehrlich

Rev. Alan and Mrs. Janis Eto

Mr. Jeffrey and Mrs. Namy Folick

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Fujikawa

Ms. Gloria Fujimoto

Mr. Gen Fujioka

Mrs. Sharon Harada

The Hatakeyama Family

Mrs. Mikiye Honda

Mrs. Yvette and Mr. Phil Hornig

Mr. Tom and Mrs. Masako Ishioka

Mr. Richard Jensen

Mr. Hiroshi and Mrs. Sadako
Kashiwagi

Mr. and Mrs. Kuni Kitajima

Ms. Kathleen Kubo

Mr. Robert T. and Mrs. Joyce
Maniwa

Mr. and Mrs. George Matsunaga

Mr. Roy and Mrs. Masako Matsuo

Mr. Bradley Menda

Ms. Linda Minamoto

Dr. Ittsei and Mrs. Kiriye Nakagawa

Mr. David and Mrs. Lily Nakatani

Mr. Mits Nakayama

Mr. Thomas and Mrs. Greer
Nishikawa

Mirs. Alice M. Oishi

Mr. Yuji and Mrs. Eimi Okano

Mrs. Michiko Okazaki

Mr. Oscar and Mrs. Noriko
Sakamoto

Rev. Laverne Senyo and Mrs. Helen
Toshiko Sasaki

Mrs. Shelly Shinmoto

Mr. Richard A. Stambul

Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Sugimoto

Ms. Sandra Takeda

Ms. Sumiye Tanabe

Mr. Steve and Mrs. Kathleen
Terusaki

Mr. Tomomi and Mrs. Toshiko
Tsuchitani

Mrs. Sakaye Tsuji

Mrs. Opal Wakayama and Mr. Brian
Okazaki

Mr. Carl Wilmsen and Mrs. Patty
Fujiwara

Mr. Larry K. and Mrs. Vickie Ann
Yamaoka

Ms. Gayle Yanagi

Mr. and Mrs. Isamu Yoneyama

Mr. Kevin and Mrs. Keiko Yoshida

Organizations

Ashland Howakai

Buddhist Church of San Francisco
Buddhist Women’s Association

Buddhist Churches of America
Federation of Buddhist Women’s
Associations

Oakland Buddhist Women’s
Association

Oregon Buddhist Temple

San Mateo Buddhist Temple

West Los Angeles Buddhist
Women’s Association

CELEBRATING THE INAUGURATION OF OUR NEW GOMONSHU
Dear BCA Temple/Church Ministers and Presidents:

On June 6, 2014, Sokunyo Monshu Koshin Ohtani, 24th generation Monshu of the Jodo Shinshu
Hongwanji-ha, retired. The Jodo Shinshu Tradition was transmitted to his eldest son, Sennyo Monshu
Kojun Ohtani, who succeeded to the position of Jushoku, resident head priest of the Hongwanji, and 25th
Monshu of the Jodo Shinshu Hongwanji-ha institution. Sennyo Monshu follows in the footsteps of his

(415) 776-5600 x311
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predecessors to share the Nembutsu teaching with all people.

Services to mark the Commemoration on the Accession of the Jodo Shinshu Tradition began at the
Hongwanji in Kyoto on October 1, 2016 and will conclude in May 2017. As part of this wonderful event,
the Buddhist Churches of America would like to present a celebratory gift to the Jodo Shinshu Hongwanji-
ha, as an expression of our joy and gratitude for being able to witness the transferring of the Dharma torch
and Shinran Shonin’s legacy to the next generation. This gift will be used to support the Hongwanji’s
propagational efforts under the new Monshu.

We are requesting a contribution of $25 per BCA member or $50 per family towards this gift, which will
be presented to the Hongwanji in May 2017.

Please collect donations at your local temple/church. Members should make their checks payable to your
local temple/church. In turn, please submit ONE check from your temple/church to the BCA made payable
to: BUDDHIST CHURCHES OF AMERICA ENDOWMENT FOUNDATION and mail it to BCA,
1710 Octavia Street, San Francisco, CA 94109. Kindly submit your contributions to the BCA by May 1,
2017.

Thank you very much for your support and consideration.

Ken Tanimoto, President
BCA National Board

Gassho,

M

Rev. Kodo Umezu, Bishop
Buddhist Churches of America
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